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Background 

 

• Due to the Covid-19 pandemic, this year’s UK medical school graduates have 
had unprecedented disruption to training 

• Medical schools & the GMC are clear they will not graduate unless they have 
reached the required standard 

• In practice new FY1s will have met the required standards and possess the 
core skills, but feedback from them indicates they may feel more anxious and 
be less comfortable in their new clinical environments compared to previous 
cohorts 

• The Departments of Health in England, Scotland, and Northern Ireland, and 
Health Education and Improvement Wales (as part of its delegated 
responsibility), have agreed to support an extra 5 days’ shadowing for FY1 
trainees in 2021, as a one-off in recognition of adverse impact arising from 
Covid-related disruption  

• This is in addition to the usual period of shadowing, to enable new FY1 
doctors adapt to their new surroundings and colleagues, and to develop their 
confidence 

• This extra shadowing, to be organised through the 4 Statutory Education 
Bodies, will also be helpful to those who have graduated overseas and will be 
unfamiliar with the NHS 
 

Organisation of extra shadowing period 
 

• Funding has been agreed for an extra 5 days’ paid shadowing 

• Attendance for this extra period of shadowing will not be mandatory, but the 
UKFPO strongly recommends that incoming FY1 doctors take the 
opportunities that the extended shadowing will provide   

• It is suggested that the 2021 FY1 shadowing period should be July 21st - 
August 3rd but must take into account local circumstances 
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Aims of the Shadowing period 
 

• In the Foundation Review, the principles of good shadowing were described: 
 

Foundation Review pp 3-9 
 

• The extra time in 2021 shadowing should be focussed on the clinical aspects 
of the F1 role: 

 

 
  
  

https://www.hee.nhs.uk/sites/default/files/documents/Progress%20Since%20the%20Postgraduate%20Medical%20Foundation%20Programme%20Review.pdf
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Evidence from previous F1 cohorts 
 

• Feedback from previous FY1 cohorts has strongly suggested that the benefit 
from shadowing has been derived from spending time in the clinical 
environment, not the lecture theatre 

• Simulation sessions with an emphasis on the sick patient are well-regarded by 
FY1 doctors; this also gives the opportunity to discuss how to escalate/ask for 
help (and to emphasise that this is entirely appropriate) 

• The shadowing time is a good opportunity to set up ‘buddying’, ‘near-peer 
support’ or mentoring relationships with doctors in training who will still be at 
the LEP after August (e.g., FY2 doctors) 

 
Educational Supervision 
 

• The extended shadowing period provides a good opportunity for FY1s to meet 
educational and/or clinical supervisors 

• Supervisors should emphasise the support mechanisms available 

• Any perceived gaps in training should be addressed in the PDP 
 
Evaluation 
 

• The impact of the extra shadowing will be evaluated through local and 
national trainee surveys 


